THE HEATHER SOCIETY BULLETIN

Vol.2. No.18. AUTUMN 1979.

Editor: Mrs. Diane H. Jones, Otters' Court, West Camel, nr. Yeovil, Som., BA22 7QF.

It is with pleasure and much relief that I do not have yet another tale of woe to begin this issue with! We have at long last fully recovered from the 'Great Flood', and our heathers which were cut to the ground by the severe weather in January are recovering with the ex-

ception of E. arborea and E. lusitanica.

Our Annual Conference, this year on our own territory at Weymouth, was once again a very enjoyable weekend and an opportunity to meet 'old' friends from different parts of the country. We were all particularly pleased to welcome one of our Vice-Presidents all the way from Seattle U.S.A., Mrs. Dorothy Metheny, whose Pacific Northwest Heather Society was formed just one year ago. In our Chairman's welcome at the start of the Conference, Maj.-Gen. Turpin announced that it had been proposed that the Pacific North-west Heather Society should be officially affiliated to our own Society and he personally was delighted that this should be so. Since returning to the USA, Mrs. Metheny has written: "The Weymouth meeting was a great pleasure, both for the company of the fellow members and for the informative programme. The walk across Hartland Moor was for me an achievement of an old ambition and a really memorable occasion ... I am most grateful for the friendly hospitality you all extended to me and I can only hope that any members who may find it possible to come to our vicinity will let me know ahead of time and give me an opportunity to return the hospitality.".

Diane Jones.

A.G.M. DORSET INSTITUTE OF HIGHER EDUCATION, WEYMOUTH, 2nd SEPTEMBER 1979

Election of Officers. The President, the Vice-Presidents and the Officers of the Society were all re-elected. Mr. Roy Turner tendered his resignation as a member of Council and the Chairman expressed his appreciation on behalf of the members for the many years of service he had given to the Society as our Treasurer and as a Councillor. The three Council members retiring by rotation, Mrs. P.B. Lee, Mr. H.L. Nicholson and Mr. H. Street were re-elected.

Hon. Secretary's Report - Mrs. Pamela Lee reviewed the membership situation and appealed to members to take an active part in the Society by contributing to the publications and competing in the heather competitions. She described plans which Plymouth Corporation has for an extensive heather garden which will be developed and planted in cooperation with the Heather Society.

Presentation of Audited Accounts - The meeting adopted the accounts pre-

sented by the Hon. Treasurer.

Amendment of the Society Rules - The Resolution as circulated to members was put to the vote and approved by the meeting unanimously.

Appointment of Hon. Auditor - The proposal that Mr. V.J.A. Russ be ap-

Appointment of Hon. Auditor - The proposal that Mr. V.J.A. Russ be appointed as Hon. Auditor for the ensuing year was carried unanimously.

SECRETARY'S NOTES

1980 Conference

Our next Conference will be held from 12th to 14th September 1980 at the Queen Margaret College, Clerwood Terrace, about 4 miles from the centre of Edinburgh. It is estimated that the cost will be in the region of £22.00, full board, for two days from Friday evening to Sunday tea. Mr. George Sturrock of 10 Guthrie Street, Letham, Angus

(Letham 504) has kindly agreed to organise the programme and he will, I am sure, be counting on the cooperation and assistance of members in Scotland, so do please contact him. Bookings can now be made by sending £2.00 per mailing to the following address: Mrs. A.C. Duvall, Sandacre, Pine Ridge Drive, Lower Bourne, Farnham, Surrey. This sum is to cover administrative costs and is not a deposit on the conference fee. Please do not expect an acknowledgement at this stage; further information will appear in the Spring Bulletin and a full conference programme will be published in the Summer Bulletin.

"Heathers in my Garden". Those who missed David McClintock's lecture on August 7th at the R.H.S. will be pleased to hear that this will be published in full in a forthcoming issue of "The Garden". Constance MacLeod: Many of you have asked for news of our Vice President and I am delighted to report that she has made good but slow progress following her second hip operation. Throughout September she had to cope with a crutch, but by the time you read this Bulletin, she expects to be fully mobile. She would like to thank all those who have made enquiries and sent her cards. Panel of Speakers: Quite often we receive requests from local Horticultural Societies for a speaker on the subject of heathers, and I am now compiling a list of volunteers who might occasionally be willing to talk to groups in their area, and perhaps show their own or the Society's slides or photographs. If you would be willing to do so, please write to me (at Birches, Kingswood Firs, Grayshott, Hindhead, Surrey), so that we can use this means of promoting heather growing and the work of our Society.

Pamela Lee.

A CARD FOR ALL OCCASIONS

For quite a while, the idea of a Society greetings card has seemed an attractive proposition, when funds allow. Some of you will have seen at the Conference or at the R.H.S. Show the heather greetings card which Mrs. Godbolt and myself have produced with the Society in mind. The insert with this Bulletin is the picture on the card - the card itself being a very high quality product from a substantial paper (standard coated board 240 gsm, for the initiated.). The greeting inside is simply, "With best wishes", so that it may be used for a variety of purposes - Christmas, New Year, birthdays, anniversaries, congratulations, "Get well soon" and so on.

The basic price for the card with envelope is 25p (compared with 35p and upwards for cards of similar quality in the shops.). They may be obtained from Mrs. Godbolt, Altadena, South View Road, Crowborough, East Sussex, TN6 1HF, to whom a stamped addressed envelope (see scale below) and appropriate remittance for the required number of cards (25p each) should be sent. As a guide, the envelope used for mailing the Bulletin is a suitable size for up to 12 cards. If you have opened it carefully, you could use the same envelope you have just received! It already has your address on it, BUT don't forget it will need a new stamp. Unfortunately, since the inception of the card, not only has the cost price increased, so has the postage. However, this "heather" greetings card is still a good buy.

Scale of postage required:2 cards 8p: 3 - 11p: 4 & 5 - 131p: 6 & 7 - 17p: 8 & 9 - 21p:
10 & 11 - 25p: 12 & 13 - 29p: 14 & 15 - 33p: 16 & 17 - 37p:
18 & 19 - 40p: 20 to 30 - 60p.

Enquiries for larger quantities from Groups are invited.

Alan Taylor.

R.H.S. SHOW AUGUST 7th and 8th 1979 Competitive Classes for Heathers from the open.

Class 1. Erica vagans, one plant. 1 entry. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. Low-growing white form. Class 2. Frica vagans, one vase. 6 entries. 1st. Mrs. E. Godbolt. 'Birch Glow'. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Mrs. D.F. Maxwell'. 3rd. Mrs. A.C. Duvall. 'Grandiflora'. Class 3. Calluna vulgaris, a single-flowered coloured cultivar, one plant. 1 entry. 1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Tenuis'. Class 4. Calluna vulgaris, a single-flowered coloured cultivar, one vase. 2 entries. 1st. Mr. D. McClintock. Unnamed seedling. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Firebreak'. Class 5. Calluna vulgaris, a double-flowered coloured cultivar, one plant. 1 entry. 1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Tib'. Calluna vulgaris, a double-flowered coloured cultivar, one vase. 3 entries. Class 6. 1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'County Wicklow'. 2nd. Mrs. E. Godbolt. 'Tib'. 3rd. Mr. B.G. London. 'Tib'. Calluna vulgaris, a single or double-flowered white cultivar, Class 7. one plant. No entries. Class 8. Calluna vulgaris, a single or double-flowered white cultivar, one vase. 4 entries. 1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Mair's Variety'. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Alba Plena'. 3rd. Mr. D. McClintock. Unnamed seedling. Class 9. Erica cinerea, any cultivar, one vase. 13 entries. 1st. Mr. B.G. London. 'Atro-rubens'. 2nd. Mr. B.G. London. 'Hookstone White'. 'P.S. Patrick'. Unnamed seedling. 3rd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 4th. Mr. B.G. London. Class 10. Erica cinerea, any cultivar, one plant. No entries. Class 11. Daboecia, any species, hybrid or cultivar, one vase. 3 entries. lst. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 'Praegerae'. 2nd. Mr. B.G. London. 'Bicolor'. 3rd. Mr. D. McClintock. 'Bicolor'. Class 12. Any Heather species or hybrid not specified above, one plant. No entries. Class 13. Any Heather species or hybrid not specified above, one vase. 12 entries. 1st. Mr. D. McClintock. E. terminalis. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. E. mackaiana 'Plena'. 3rd. Mrs. E. Godbolt. E. x williamsii 'P.D. Williams'. 4th. Mrs. E. Godbolt. E. mackaiana 'Dr. Ronald Gray . H.C. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. E. ciliaris 'Mrs. C.H. Gill' Class 14. Any Heather, one vase, to be judged for foliage effect. 12 entries.

Calluna 'Silver Queen'.

Calluna 'Golden Feather'.

1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin.

2nd. Mrs. E. Godbolt

3rd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin.

4th. Mrs. E. Godbolt.

Calluna Silver Queen'. Class 15. Any Heather, one plant, to be judged for foliage effect.

2 entries. 1st. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin. 2nd. Maj.-Gen. P.G. Turpin.

E. carnea 'Foxhollow'. E. ciliaris 'Aurea'.

E. carnea 'Foxhollow'.

Class 16. A Table Arrangement. 2 entries. 1st. Mrs. M.L. Boxall.

2nd. Mrs. P.G. Turpin.

Total number of entries - 62. Number of Exhibitors - 6.

myself prepared the usual decorative show garden.

Once again we are greatly indebted to Maj.-Gen. and Mrs. Turpin for mounting a display of Calluna and Erica cinerea, terminalis, tetralix, vagans and x.darleyensis and for providing - together with Mr. and Mrs. Scantlin - all the plants. The different components suitable for cutting and potting composts were demonstrated and over the two days of the Show the following members kindly took turns to man the Heather Society stand: Mr. and Mrs. Mayne, and Messrs. Whisker, Gillespie, London, Wiseman, Taylor and Oliver.

Hon. Secretary.

Alan Dudley.

GROUP NEWS

NORTHERN On Sunday 9th September, local members took part in Radio Sheffield's programme 'Garden Talk' during which listeners were invited to join in the Heather Society Weekend at the Sheffield Botanical Gardens (8th and 9th September). As a result of this, many people came along with their problems, the chief of which were: - annual trimming, soil preparation, and propagation. Ian and Wendy Lomas, Brian White and Mr. Tinker were kept busy answering questions and selling plants. Peggy Hadfield and

Our future programme is now being planned and this will include a show at the new premises of a local garden centre during April 1980. Peter Vickers.

MIDLANDS

A new venue has been chosen for our winter meeting this year on Friday 23rd November at 7.15 pm. Thanks to the kindness of the University of Birmingham, we have been given permission to use the conference room at 'Winterbourne House' which is associated with the University Botanic Garden. The facilities here will be much more pleasant than at our previous meeting place and we shall not be tied to such a close time schedule. Also there is adequate car parking space.

One of our members, Philip Brown, who is a Botanist at the University of Leicester Botanic Garden, will talk about shrubs suitable for growing with heathers and will lead a discussion on the subject. It is also intended to allow time for a discussion on our programme for 1980,

and ideas will be welcome.

'Winterbourne House' is situated at 56 Edgbaston Park road which is off Bristol Rd, (A38), Birmingham, adjacent to King Edwards School and in the vicinity of the University.

MID SOUTHERN

August has always been a popular time for Group visits and this year we had a most welcome attendance of about 40 old and new members, some also bringing friends. We met at Peter Davis's Nursery on Marley Common. Haslemere, and were welcomed by him, his wife and two sons. Surprise visitors were 'Papa' Hale who had recently celebrated his 95th birthday, Alfred Bowerman and Mabel Turner, for both of whom this was a first outing following long confinement due to ill health. In addition to the

long rows of colourful open ground heathers, much interest was shown in

the alpines which were also available.

The party then moved on to visit the hillside garden of Dr. Stephen Laing - a few miles away in Rake - on a day it was open to the public in aid of the British Legion. With 7 acres of woodland waiting to claim back its own given the slightest chance, Upper Rake Hanger's owner obviously faced a daunting task on the difficult 'greensand' of the area, but he has achieved an easily maintained garden delightfully in keeping with the natural plant life. He maintains the garden on his own, between running a busy Clinic in Portsmouth and a full social life, and in spring and summer regularly completes a couple of hours gardening before 7 am. breakfast! Undoubtedly the most enviable asset is the breathtaking view of Blackdown, Butser and beyond Rogate to the stocky wedge of Chanctonbury Ring some 20 miles to the east. A complete gardening novice when he began 4 years ago, Dr. Laing was far from dismayed when a heath fire swept through his garden a year later - "it did a grand clearing job", he said "leaving the roots of the wild heather which has since rejuvenated and been interplanted with garden worthy cultivars". He called in the experts, who listed 93 plants which would be happy in the shallow acid soil, and he already has most of these. Visit to Wakehurst Place - A rather smaller group of members paid a visit on October 21st to the Heather Garden here, which was described in detail in the current Year Book. Our next meeting will be a showing of slides by Maj.-Gen. Turpin of the visit to Germany and Holland and of other occasions during the year. Members are invited to bring along any slides they would like to show. We will meet at 2 pm. at the Friends' Meeting House, South Street, Dorking, and after tea we have been invited to visit Mr. and Mrs. Nicholsons's garden in the neighbouring village of Westcott. Advance hotice - Members in Kent and East Surrey particularly may like to note that on May 3rd the Mid Southern Group will be visiting two gardens in the village of Platt - David McClintock's 'Bracken Hill' and the Camerons at "Great Comp".

Pamela Lee.

The venue for our first meeting of 1980 will be the village hall at Lytchett Matravers near Poole. The meeting will be at 2.00 pm on Saturday 22nd March, and the speaker will be Mrs. R. Tanner (Rachel Maxwell) who will be talking about her father, D.F. Maxwell. I am sure that as the Maxwell and Beale nursery was a pioneer in heather propagation then, this talk will be of great historical interest. Naturally, we would welcome members from other groups who would like to join us on that day.

I hope that a visit to Wisley can be organised during August 1980, and I have already had some members' views about running a coach from the Bournemouth area. I would like further comment about this and also about the possibility of running another coach from the Somerset area.

A nursery visit and a garden visit will be included in our 1980 programme and if any member feels that their garden could be 'open' for a group visit, then please let me know. Although the S.W. group apparently remains dormant during the winter months I shall be pleased to receive and answer letters from members who have ideas for meetings, and places to visit, etc. Remember, the local groups can only thrive if the members are actively interested.

Finally, I do try to contact potential new S.W. members, but some may have escaped my attention; and so if you feel that you would like to join in our activities, then please let me know as I shall be pleased

to put you on our mailing list.

FARTHER WEST

More support is urgently needed for this group from the area between Taunton and Plymouth. Also if anyone would be willing to help organise events would they please contact Mrs. June Randall at Lyalls Cottage, Dunchideock, Nr. Exeter, Devon. Tel: Kennford 832426.

SCRAP BOWL - Titbits of news from members

Similar seedlings - David McClintock's provocative note on "Similar seedlings" in the last Bulletin's 'Scrap Bowl' raises some interesting points. I have found Calluna seedlings in a bed of winter-flowering heathers, yards away from any possible parents; and seedlings of E. vagans appear some distance from plants of that species. White Calluna seedlings also appear regularly beneath coloured plants. The fact is that insects carry pollen over a wide area and wind-blown pollen has been recorded over great distances. The seed itself, according to Beijerinck, is spread by wind to a distance of at least 0.4km. So in many, if not most, cases the seedling may have no relationship with the plant under whose protection it happens to germinate. Unless seedlings are raised under carefully controlled conditions, there can be no certainty of their parentage, and any assumption based on similarity can only be conjecture or guesswork. Any other opinions, please?

Pat Turpin.

Erica Cinerea 'John Ardron' - A new cultivar of Bell Heather which appeared as a seedling in the Cumbrian garden of Mr. Don Richards, has been named and registered as 'John Ardron' in memory of the late Vice President of the Heather Society. We feel sure that John Ardron would have approved of this selection. It is a sturdy, upright growing heather with long spikes of brilliant coloured ruby flowers (Heather Society Colour Chart H5). The cultivar is being propagated by Geoff Yates at Tabramhill Gardens but will not be commercially available for sometime.

How does mis-naming occur? - Once upon a time, not all that long ago, an estimable nurseryman employed a boy - a mischievous boy - who put his name on some boxes of Cornish Heaths; and thus it was that 'James McCluskey' was innocently taken by various customers to be a special cultivar. Not long after, Audrey Morris, a worthy employee of another nursery, put her name on a box of cuttings of 'Springwood Pink' for her own garden. The carrier, however, carted them off and delivered them to other nurseries, whereby ... Thus do non-existent cultivars get about.

Another way is by misreading labels and mis-hearing names. Few doubt that this is the source of 'Urville' for 'Vivellii', and there are other examples which have received less prominence. Recently, two more have arisen. What pray are 'Bore Gray' and 'Alba Rainer'? Answer - 'Boreray' and 'Alba Plena'. The morals? First, more care. Then, when slips do happen, do please be sure and tell the Registrar.

Bees - Watching my heathers the other day I noticed they were exclusively working Calluna 'Alportii'. That they should not be on the double-flowered forms at all was understandable; and I assume the message had gone out to the hive recommending 'Alportii'. But is it, or any other cultivar, in any way better for heather honey?

Sports, Reversions, etc. - Sports have been described as evolution caught in the act. And it is indeed an important way of producing new garden varieties. Permanent evidence of how such sports originated is invaluable. This can take two forms. One is to press a specimen showing one branch with the typical form and the other the sport. But this should only be done after the sport has been propagated and if there is

enough then to spare. The other way is to take a photograph of the plant showing clearly the sport on its progenitor. One or two such photographs exist, but no more. So when anyone finds a sport, will they please make such a photographic record at least; supplemented, if possible, by a dried specimen. Reversions are when a plant goes back to the one it came from. Thus, on 'Ruth Sparkes' and 'Multicolor' are only too frequent. Dried evidence of these is therefore easier to obtain, but they too are worth a photograph. A collection of these would enrich the Society's slide library and provide meat for a fascinating lecture.

Finally, most of us must have noticed that occasionally some branches of a plant will produce flowers earlier or later than the rest of the plant. I know of no experiments which have been made taking cuttings from these branches to see if the character is retained. If this were caused simply by local factors, the effect would not persist; but if the change were genetic, like any other sports, the characters should be retained. It would be interesting to hear of any work along these

lines.

David McClintock.

Christmas Presents for Heather Lovers - The attractive packs of black and white notelets illustrating various heathers make delightful small presents for those people we want to remember, and to take to Sales and Bring and Buys - absolutely invaluable to have in the house during the next few months! There is a special offer on the enclosed Order Form - 4 packs of 20 for £4. including the packing and postage. Fill it up and post it off NOW. You can also add a Heather Society tie to the order, again saving the P and P charge.

Des Oliver.

Bulletins Past and Present - The Bulletins were first begun in the Spring of 1967, taking the place of the single page circulars of the earlier days and we are indebted to the late Mr. Fred Chapple for suggesting them. In the summer of 1968 I wrote - "Our aim is to use the Bulletins for topical and short term information, while keeping the Year Books rather as a reference 'library'." It was very gratifying therefore that when I offered some spare copies of past Bulletins to any member who would like them, all were quickly requested. An excellent suggestion then came from one member that a waiting list for past copies could be kept. If Bulletins and Year Books are handed in by members who resign from the Society or who no longer wish to keep their copies, then these could be re-allocated. I will happily take on the job for the Bulletin and Year Book 'Seekers' and act as a clearing house for them. (But please remember to send a stamped/addressed envelope!)

'For Sale' - "Ericas in Southern Africa" (Baker & Oliver). Faulty copy (one page missing - typed sheet inserted) £7 incl. P & P. Mr. V. Troon, 90 Becmead Avenue, Kenton, Middx.

DIARY OF EVENTS

Nov. 20th Council Meeting at the R.H.S. New Hall, Westminster, 2 pm. Nov. 23rd Midlands Group meeting - see Group News.

Nov. 23rd Midlands Group meeting - see Group News. Jan. 12th CLOSING DATE for Spring Bulletin material.

Feb. 19th Council Meeting and Heather Coms. at the RHS, New Hall, Westminster. Our Secretary would welcome offers of help on the Society's stand on 19th/20th.

Mar. 22nd SW Group meeting, 2 pm (see Group News) Speaker: Mrs. R. Tanner (Rachel Maxwell)

Mar. 29th Mid Southern, Friends Meeting House, South St. Dorking, 2 pm (see Group News)

NEW MEMBERS to September 30th 1979

Atkinson, R.R., 24 Reform Street, Tayport, Fife. 21 Booth, A., (General Manager of Parks), Dundee District Council.

Parks Dept., 17 King Street, Dundee.

Salvin, R., 27 Brompton Terrace, Perth.

22 Thomson, D., 11 Mageralave Park East, Lisburn, BT28 3BT N.I. Forshaw, B.G., 136 Brooklands Avenue, Waterloo, Merseyside. 23

- Hatton, Stuart, Hatton Lodge Cottages, Warrington Road, Hatton, Nr. Warrington, Cheshire.
- Herbert, Alan, 69 Sunnyvale Road, Totley, Sheffield, South Yorks. 11 Jackson, J.R., 66 Cinnamon Lane, Fearnhead, Warrington, Cheshire. 11

Kirkup, Mrs. P., 13 Abbotside Place, Chapel House Estate,

Newcastle-upon-Tyne.

Mugglestone, N., 106 The Common, South Normanton, Derbyshire. 11 Ord, G., Lamb Farm, Great Lime Road, Forest Hall, Newcastle-Upon-Tyne 12.

Potts, J.S., 10 Rowan Drive, Ponteland, Newcastle-Upon-Tyne. 11

Swithenbank, E., 44 Dallimore Road, Kirk Hallam, Ilkeston, Derbys. Thompson, R., Head Gardener's House, Northumberland College of

Education, Ponteland, Newcastle-Upon-Tyne. Walker, I., 17 Northside, Stamfordham, Newcastle-Upon-Tyne.

Welland, Prof. & Mrs. D., The White Cottage, 188 Longhurst Lane,

- Mellor, Stockport, Cheshire. Broughton, Mr. & Mrs. K.J. & A.J., 29 Ounsdale Road, Wombourne, Staffs 25 Bruley, Mr. & Mrs. R. & M.J., 57 Gainsborough Road, Scotter
 - Gainsborough, Lincs. Burling, Mr. & Mrs. B., 853 Old Lode Lane, Solihull, West Midlands.

Clarke, J.G., The Conifers, 10 Hill Top, Orston, Notts.

Cole, Mrs. J., 1 Milcote Way, Briarwood Estate, Kingswinford, W. Midlands.

11 Downs, P.G., 17 Magyar Crescent, Nuneaton, Warwickshire. 11

Flanders, F.C., 14 Cornwall Road, Retford, Notts.

Riley, Mr. & Mrs. M.K., 12 Dales Ave, Off Farndale Road, Skegby, Sutton-in-Ashfield, Notts.

Beaumont, G.A., 65 Victoria Road, Stowmarket, Suffolk. 26

Crane, Mrs. R., 436 Cherryhinton Road, Cambridge. Dorrell, Mr. & Mrs. D.R.T., Westbay, Wyatts Rd, Chorleywood, Herts. Duffield, Mr. & Mrs. R.P., 77 Longfields, Marden Ash, Ongar, Essex. Fordham, Mr. & Mrs. E., Highcroft, 12 Albion Park, Loughton, Essex. 11 11 =

Kelly, G.A., Gernia, Norwich Rd, Salhouse, Norwich, Norfolk.

Kirkham, W.C., 124 Drayton Road, Norwich, Norfolk. 11 Waters, M.C., 28 High Beeches, Gerrards Cross, Bucks.

27 Anderson, Mr. & Mrs. J.M. & S.P., Ramatuelle, Boxley Rd, Walderslade,

Bond, V.M., 7 Church Road, Heston, Midds. 11

Hoodless, D.J., 50 Meadow Way, West End, Woking, Surrey. Hudson, R., 254 Lynmouth Avenue, Morden, Surrey. 11

11

- Johnson, Mrs. J.L., 39 Overhill Way, Beckenham, Kent. 11 Jones, L.E., 23 Aultone Way, Sutton, Surrey.
- Wade, Mrs. L., 4 Woldhurstlea Close, Gossops Green, Crawley, Sussex. 11 Waller, L., 10 Glynde Avenue, Goring-by-Sea, Worthing, W. Sussex. **Z8**

Ellis, Mrs. B., Pound Hill House, West Kington, Chippenham, Wilts. Herbert, Mrs. P.J., 24 Maxwell Road, Broadstone, Dorset.

- Smith, D.E., 53 Oakland Park South, Barnstaple, North Devon. 29 The Rt. Hon., The Earl of Jersey, Radier Manor, Longueville,
 - Grouville, Jersey, Channel Islands. 11 Kihlman, Prof. & Mrs. Bengt A. & Ima, Hartrajet 9, 75256 Uppsala,